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Newtown Board of Education Virtual Meeting 
CIP/Facilities/Finance Sub-Committee Minutes 

June 23, 2020, 6:00 p.m. 
 

 
 
Call to Order: The BOE CIP Sub Committee meeting was called to order at 6:01 by Mr. Delia.   
 
Participants:  Dan Delia, Chair, Sub-Committee, Ron Bienkowski, Director of Business, Dr. Michelle Ku, 
Chair, Board of Education, Robert Gerbert, Director of Operations, Deb Zukowski, Sub-Committee, 
Debbie Leidlein, Sub-Committee,  Matthew Ritter, Shipman & Goodwin 
 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
 
Item 1  Discussion of Non-Lapsing Fund and Regulation 
 
Mr. Delia invited Matt Ritter, with Shipman and Goodwin, who is one of the Board of Education’s 
Attorneys to discuss the legal issues and language of the Non-Lapsing Fund and a proposed regulation.     
 
Mr. Ritter gave a quick outline of his practice and what he does as an Attorney for Boards and Town 
Municipalities.   He stated the best advice he can give regarding General Statute 10-248a is it is meant to 
be a mutually cooperative relationship.  The Statue involves Board and Town powers and it relies on 
cooperation between the two sides.  Mr. Ritter then reviewed questions that were presented to him 
from Ms. Zukowski (attached) and discussed the language within the General Statute 10-248a to give 
the sub-committee a better understanding.  The complete audio of the meeting can be accessed by 
clicking the following link: 
https://viewer.earthchannel.com/PlayerController.aspx?&PGD=newtownct&eID=467 
 
The discussion turned to the draft of the regulation that Mr. Bienkowski developed.  Mr. Bienkowski 
stated he tried to make it comprehensive in addressing a number of issues and asked Mr. Ritter to 
review it and give us some advice and responses.  Mr. Ritter will review the draft regulation and clean up 
the language and make comments to reflect the policy that was recently approved and will forward the 
regulation back to the sub-committee for their review.   
 
Item 2  Discussion and Possible Recommendation of the CIP 
 
Mr. Bienkowski reviewed the CIP.  The Head O’Meadow project numbers were adjusted to reflect a 
better number on the boilers and lighting project at $850K.  Mr. Bienkowski also stated he took the 
Hawley property off the first 5 years.  Everything else is the way the sub-committee discussed it over the 
last meeting.  
 
Mr. Gerbert discussed the projects of the HOM boilers and lighting project and separating out the costs.  
He stated during the budget season he counted the lighting fixtures at 713.  At an allowance of $500 per 
fixture and with adding lighting controls and exterior lighting the cost would bring the cost to $400-
$425K range.  With the boilers, the cost per boiler is $100K and adding in the pumps, a small boiler for 
water heating, electrical, controls etc., the cost would run to about $350-$400k.   

https://viewer.earthchannel.com/PlayerController.aspx?&PGD=newtownct&eID=467
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Mr. Delia stated that was a savings of about $200K from the original cost on the CIP.  Mr. Gerbert said 
he is not accounting for any rebates.  He said there are a couple of avenues for rebates in the lighting.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked what would be the loss or gain in separating the lighting and boilers from HOM in 
Year 3 to identify them.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski stated that by separating them it could be a flag for debates with the possibility of 
pushing one of the projects into another year.   
 
Mr. Delia stated as an energy project he felt more comfortable leaving them together.  
 
Mrs. Leidlein stated with energy projects we have typically left them together.  She indicated she felt 
better to leave it as is.  
 
The Sub-Committee recommended to bring the CIP as it now stands to the Board at their next meeting. 
 
 
 
Item 3  Budget Transfers for 2020-2021 (for salary adjustments) 
 
Mr. Bienkowski talked about the budget transfers that are necessary to re-align the budget lines with 
the salary adjustments that were approved at the last Board of Education meeting.  Since he put this 
together he has had further thoughts to do this as a budget adjustment.  The advantage would be to re-
align the budget numbers so that when we work on next year’s budget we don’t have to be concerned 
with the transfer column.   This schedule would be reformatted with budget line numbers with pluses 
and minuses to show what the original budget is, what the adjusted budget is and the amended budget 
will end up being.  We will always have this detail as a separate schedule instead of the transfer it will be 
an adjustment schedule. 
 
Mr. Delia stated he was in full support of this and the Sub-Committee agreed. 
 
Item 4  Information Only – HAW Engineering 
 
As of June 19th the town awarded the project of the Hawley Air Quality Improvements Project to 
Christopher William Architects out of the five companies as being the most comprehensive which they 
displayed how they are going to deal with the environmental and climate control aspects.   
 
Item 5  Approval of May 27, 2020 BOE CIP Sub Committee Minutes  
 
Mrs. Zukowski moved to approve the minutes of May 27, 2020.  Ms. Zukowski seconds the motion.  All 
in favor.  Motion passes. 
 
 
Public Comment:  No public comments 
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Adjournment:   
Mr. Delia asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mrs. Zukowski moved to adjourn the meeting. 
Mrs. Leidlein seconds the motion. All in favor.  Motion passes and meeting was adjourned at 7:20 pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Joanne Morris 
 
THESE ARE DRAFT MINUTES AND ARE SUBJECT TO THE APPROVAL OF THE BOE CIP/FACILITIES/FINANCE 
SUB COMMITTEE 
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